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Oil exploration Lanzarote

Ladies and Gentlemen!

I have been studying the ecology of Lanzarote since many years as a 
scientist of the University Hamburg, Germany and written a series of 
scientific articles as well as two books demonstrating the biological 
singularity of this island in general (Wilkens: Lanzarote - Cangrejos ciegos, 
abubillas y volcanes; Strecker & Wilkens: Vida sobre lava). Since 1973 
one of my keen interests was the subterranean marine blind and 
pigmentless groundwater fauna, which is distributed all over the island of 
Lanzarote. In particular the Jameos del Agua and the Tunél de la Atlántida 
were in the centre of my analyses and it was found that these animal 
species are exclusive to the marine groundwater of Lanzarote and do not 
exist anywhere else on earth. This ecosystem is unique, because the 
groundwater of Lanzarote is mainly marine and directly connected with the 
Atlantic Ocean. This unique situation is not found on the other Canary 
Islands, because of the small freshwater lens of Lanzarote resulting from 
poor rainfall. This marine underground ecosystem is particularly 
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endangered by oil, because the tidal rhythm reaches into the interior 
underground of Lanzarote over a broad distance from the shoreline. In the 
attachment you will find a review paper of mine (Wilkens et al. 2009) 
showing the extraordinary scientific value of this habitat.

A further extremely important point of danger of oil exploration and 
spilling even under regular production is that the route of global bird 
migration from Northern Eurasia and Central Europe to West and South 
Africa is situated between the African coast and Lanzarote/Fuerteventura. 
This is the East Atlantic flyway leaving Europe at southwest Iberia between 
Gibraltar and Algarve. Thousands of birds belonging to hundreds of bird 
species protected by European law would be subjected to the risks of oil 
pollution. As a breeding bird species of Lanzarote the Eleonor´s falcon 
(Falco eleonoris), which possesses the most western breeding colony on the 
adjacent Northern Islands and Lanzarote would be threatened, because 
these birds catch their prey, which are migrating birds, in the Atlantic 
between Africa and Lanzarote. (See for review attached: Wilkens: 
"Zwischenstopp auf den Kanaren: Vogelzug auf Lanzarote")

As a third point I stress that the Canary Islands are a laboratory for 
biological science, because extraordinary phenomena of evolution are 
taking place here. Due to their relatively young geological age and the 
isolated position in the width of the Atlantic, the process of adaptive 
radiation is currently taking place under the eyes of science. The Canary 
Islands may not only be compared to the Galapagos Islands, the scientific 
value of which was discovered by Darwin. The Canary Islands are a 
Galapagos in the Atlantic close to the European continent of an even higher 
importance. The number of species and subspecies still evolving here is 
almost countless.

Oil exploration between Lanzarote/Fuerteventura and the African coast will 
endanger the biology of the unique ecosystems found here. The potential 
risk of oil pollution is not only of national importance. The impact on bird 
migration causes that it is an international threat which conflicts with 
European law (Natura 2000). It is endangering countless bird species 
protected by European law on their way to and from their hibernation 
localities in the southern hemisphere.

Sincerely
Horst Wilkens

U ni ve rs i t ä t  H am bu rg  •  T o r  zu r  W e l t  de r  W is s en s ch a f t

Ma r t i n -L u the r -K i ng -P l a tz  3  •  2 01 46  Ha mb urg  •  www.un i - ha mb urg .de /b i o l og ie


